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                                                       Wrong Again, Dr. Ladyman.

Dear Dr. Ladyman,

Your letter of 16th April to the Transport Select Committee concluded with your statement that, "With your permission, I am happy to publish this letter to set the record straight and bring this matter to a conclusion." You wish. 

It was only to be expected that when you finally realised that you had no alternative but to admit that your cost effectiveness comparison between speed cameras and vehicle activated signs was seriously flawed you would seek to minimise both the scale and significance of your errors and to evade responsibility for them. However not even I expected that you would correct only two of the seven fundamental errors – and in doing so make new mistakes! Nor would I have dreamed that, despite admitting that your comparison was wrong by a factor of ten (the real figure is greater than fifty) correcting the comparison need not affect the Committee's conclusions.

I enclose a "time-line" that may prove helpful as you read my response, below, to your disgraceful letter  a copy of which I received only on the 19th of May.

A/ Your continued refusal to face facts.

In my various submissions since 8th November 2006 to you, the Committee and Mr. Magee at the DfT I pointed out many errors in both data and analysis. I need not repeat here the detail but simply list the separate issues:

1/ The cost of installing a speed camera and operating it for a year cannot possible be £7,500 but is in fact in excess of £40,000.

2/ The cost of a vehicle activated sign cannot possibly be £14,000, but in reality costs around £6,000 or less to buy and install and £200 pa to maintain.

3/ You failed to mention to the Committee even the existence, let alone the "statistically significant" findings, of TRL548, "a large scale evaluation of vehicle activated signs", an extraordinary lapse given the Committee’s explicit request for information. 

4/ It is was nonsense to claim that it would be necessary to identify identical sites at which different systems had been installed to be able to compare effectiveness, because the quasi random nature of accidents would make any such results statistically meaningless. Equally, your claim that because existing reports did not make explicit comparisons of this kind, they could not be made, were self-serving nonsense because TRL548 (which the DfT itself published in January 2003) and innumerable Camera Partnership reports contained more than enough data to make statistically significant comparisons. The comparison I enclose took no more than half an hour to prepare, using data which you and the DfT have long had available

5/ Having first claimed that no such comparison was possible, you then submitted one - based, astonishingly, on just one camera site, one flashing sign site and single figures of accident reduction pa – figures so small as to be statistically meaningless, equivalent to Mori asking two passers-by who will win the next election. That anyone at the DfT could submit, and then defend, such arithmetic nonsense not only beggars belief but suggests that the rot that has so clearly affected our education system set in rather earlier than I had previously thought.

6/ The camera site you quoted showed annual accident reductions from 5.8 accidents pa to 3.6 a reduction of 2.2 while the sign site showed a reduction from 3.1 to zero, a reduction of 3.1. 

You carried forward a comparison of 3.1 to 2.2 (141%) in favour of signs, but in doing so you ignored the higher level of accidents at the camera site, 5.8 compared to 3.1. The comparison you should have carried forward, to compensate for those different levels, was 100% to 38% (260%) in favour of signs. By this error (or subterfuge) you skewed the cost effectiveness figure in favour of cameras by a factor of 260/141 (185%)

7/ No half-competent accountant would compare cost effectiveness of equipment that has an useful life in excess of 10 years on the basis of cost recovery in the 1st – or if he did, would find himself clearing his desk within hours. Yet that it precisely what the DfT chose to do, and the effect of course in this context is to exclude from the comparison the high on-going costs of cameras compared to the negligible on going costs of signs. I have already copied irrefutable evidence that these amount to £20,000+ pa and £200 pa respectively, and it follows that comparing only first year costs massively skews the result in favour of cameras. Applying just this one correction shows total costs of some £400,000 for a camera over 10 years but only £8,000 for signs - a difference not of the 10 to 1 to which you have belatedly admitted, but 50 to 1.

What makes it worse is of course that although I pointed out all of these issues to you and the Select Committee last November, even now, you have admitted only the first two discrepancies.

B/ Further Errors in you admission of the first two

Re 1/ You now accept that the £7,500 figure submitted covers only the cost of the housing and electricity supply, and that the camera cost a further £32,000 but you failed to point out what the Oxfordshire County Council FoI reply also confirmed, that the £7,500 figure also excluded any of the operating costs (such as police time, film, NIP issue, legal and court costs etc) which undoubtedly add substantially to your £40,000 figure, taking it to a figure which equates at least to the £52,000 average overall costs (see for example the 4th annual report into Camera Partnerships, as previously pointed out).

Re 2/ You now accept that the £14,000 figure was for two signs, not one, but you then make the extraordinary error of increasing the cost effectiveness figure for signs by a factor of 2 because of this change. No such change is necessary! On the (seriously flawed) basis on which you base your claim, accident reduction of 3.1 pa were achieved by two signs costing a total of £14,000. If you consider only one sign, at £7,000 you must consider only that sign’s share of the accident reduction, (presumably) 1.55 pa – so that the cost effectiveness remains unchanged, not doubled as you have stated.

That you and/or others involved at the DfT could make such a fundamental error, and that no one on the Committee seems to have noticed, raises serious questions about even the most basic levels of competence at the DfT and indeed within the Committee. If you have no one at the DfT capable of even such basic analysis, have you considered offering work experience positions to schoolchildren?

C/ Line by Line Rebuttal of your Letter to the Committee.

I challenge below the false assumptions and weasel words by which you tried to avoid blame and responsibility for the original errors, and to justify your absurd belief that changing the cost effectiveness comparison by a factor of 10 makes no difference to the Committee's conclusions.

a) "whilst a number of separate evaluations of speed management measures have been undertaken these do not provide all of the necessary information to enable comparisons to be made."

This sheer nonsense - the DfT has masses of data for cameras, including the four annual report into Camera Partnerships, and published TRL548, a "statistically significant" "large scale evaluation into vehicle activated signs" in January 2003. All the data you needed for a statistically significant comparison was already in your possession.

.

b) "Neither is it possible to obtain information for individual camera sites from the four year evaluation of the national safety camera programme."

Perhaps not – but that report itself states that it is based on data which the DfT itself supplied to the authors and which had been supplied to the DfT by every camera partnership in the country in their annual reports. I know for a fact, because I have seen them, that these reports submit data in Microsoft Access database format, detailing before and after accident and casualty data for every camera site they operate - a total in excess of 5,000. Any competent user of Access could have extracted and analysed the data for any of these sites as a matter of routine. To claim that this data was not available when it was in the DfT’s own records is seriously misleading.

c) " The information provided to the Committee was therefore extracted from the Department's “A Road Safety Good Practice Guide”, which was compiled by TRL and contains information provided by highway authorities about the effectiveness of a number of road safety measures in reducing vehicle speeds and accidents."

As before, it is ludicrous to ignore the massive amounts of statistically significant data that is available, and then base cost effectiveness comparisons on low single digit accident reduction figures for only two sites.
d) "As I am sure that you appreciate, this information was used in good faith."

It is almost impossible to believe that seven such gross errors, leading to a conclusion that was, or should have been, self-evidently absurd, could have been made by mistake and “in good faith” - and it is even less likely given that without exception, every mistake skewed the result in favour of cameras. In any case, even if information that was such self-evident nonsense was used in good faith, that is no excuse for such gross incompetence in the first place,  still less for ignoring what I pointed out last November or, as Mr. Magee of the DfT did on 17th January 2007, insisting that "the Department does not accept that misleading information was contained in the memorandum”. 

.

I cannot of course read the minds of those involved so I make no explicit charge. I would however point out that the entire record, of which I am as yet aware, would be consistent with those who prepared the figures deliberately skewing them in favour of cameras to avoid at all costs having to admit that the DfT had expanded the speed camera network long after they had known, or should have known, that signs were far more cost effective.

e) "However, it has recently been brought to our attention, through further information only now provided by the relevant highway authorities that some elements of the implementation costs of the speed camera and Vehicle Activated Signs (VAS). schemes set out in our memorandum may be incomplete. As such this also changes the estimates of value for money of these measures."

The weasel word "recently", written in April 2007, seeks to disguise that these gross errors were brought to the DfT's attention last November by my letters and emails. Your failure to mention my submissions, or that the "relevant highways authorities" provided the information only because I asked them for it and then copied it to you, the DfT and the Committee, implies that you prefer to be economical with the truth.

f) "Firstly, further information from Norfolk County Council shows that the quoted £14,000 cost of the VAS, whilst for a single scheme, was for a pair of signs, and excluded provision of an electrical supply (which can be relatively significant in rural locations)."

That you chose to mention the cost of the electrical supply for signs, but not for cameras when it the same applies to cameras, and even more so due their higher power requirements, again suggests that you are still seeking to skew the picture in favour of cameras.

g) "Secondly, further information from Oxfordshire County Council shows that the quoted £7,500 cost for the camera was the installation cost of the camera site and housing, but excluded the cost of the camera itself, which would have been separately paid for by the police. Whilst it is now normal practice for a single camera to be moved around camera housings, on the assumption that a camera was purchased for the site in question, the overall implementation cost of the camera site was around £40,000."

As mentioned previously, you failed to point out that the £7,500 figure also excluded operating costs such as police time, annual calibration and maintenance, administration of NIPs, fines, legal and court costs, which increase the total to at least £50,000 and more probably £60,000 in that first year. Again, you are skewed the comparison.

h) "On the basis of this additional information, the estimated First Year Rate of Return for the camera and VAS, using the standard formula set out in the Good Practice Guide and adopted in our original memorandum, is estimated to be around 2.3: 1 and 21.3 :1 respectively."

Your chosen wording somehow fails to make clear the practical significance of these figures, which is of course that far from being marginally less cost effective than cameras, signs are (on your figures) almost 10 times more cost effective. However, you are still wrong, because you have made yet another ludicrous error, as above, in that you adjusted your figure for signs by a factor of 2 when no such adjustment was necessary. But before you think of submitting that correction to the Committee, claiming that your error was not after all a factor of 10 but of “only” 5, remember that all of the other errors you have still failed to correct, take the real advantage of signs to well over 50 to 1, not the 10 to 1 you have reluctantly admitted to. 

j/  "I apologise for inadvertently providing incomplete information to the Committee. However, I can assure you that we acted in good faith, using information that had originally been provided by the highway authorities to TRL for use in the Good Practice Guide. We could not reasonably have known that the figures originally provided \were not the full costs without the benefit of this additional information, which has only now come to light."
Excuse me? You, the Roads Minister, in overall charge of road safety policy, including speed cameras, "could not reasonably have known" that the £7,500 figure was wrong? That the cost of cameras is in reality of the order of £50,000 pa? That no one else at the DfT, including Mark Magee, head of Driver Safety, or those who (as you claim) at TRL who prepared the "Good Practice Guide" (sic) could reasonably have known that these figures were mad? Dr. Ladyman - anyone who has read newspaper reports of camera vandalism knows that cameras cost tens of thousands of pounds, and anyone who has read the 4th annual report knows that 1,876 cameras cost £96m a year - an average of £52,000 pa – yet somehow you "could not reasonably have known" that £7,500 figure was wrong. Pull the other one, Dr. Ladyman, pull the other one

 As for "only just come to light" - more self-serving weasel words - you had all the information you needed, from TRL548 showing that signs cost around £5,000, or less, and from innumerable annual reports on and from Camera Partnerships, and I pointed out to everyone involved as long ago as last November that the figures must be wildly wrong..  

k) "I should however also like to add that this new information does not change in any way the Department's support for these two important speed management measures. Both still provide excellent rates of return...." 

Excuse me? Finally being forced to accept that signs are 1,000%  more cost effective than cameras, not 12% less, need not affect the Committee’s statement (par. 117) that “In terms of the value for money, however, the speed camera was shown to be the most cost-effective” or (par 118) A more cost effective measure for reducing speeds and casualties has yet to be introduced.  An increase in safety camera coverage would be supported by evidence”? 

l) "As our supplementary memorandum explained, it is difficult for various reasons to undertake a direct comparison of the effectiveness of speed reduction measures. - The two mentioned here are of course used in different circumstances with cameras used to tackle excessive speeds and VAS inappropriate speed, which is usually within the speed limit but too fast for the conditions."

This despite that you did submitted precisely that sort of comparison! Self-serving tripe, Dr. Ladyman, self-serving tripe. Both measures aim to reduce speeds, and therefore accidents. While it is of course true that signs, because they involve no penalties, can be set to trigger at speeds even below speed limits, and are therefore more suitable than cameras for specific locations such as junctions, sharp bends and suburban roads, that in no way means that they are unsuitable for other locations where cameras are currently used, as indeed the results in TRL548 confirm. 

m) "Therefore, whilst the cost benefits of the two measures may have changed, it is not realistic, as some may presume, to deploy VAS as an alternative to camera enforcement."

I note with wry amusement your use of the phrase "as some may presume" to avoid at all costs mentioning my part in forcing you to admit these gross errors, and your phrase “may have changed” rather than “have changed” confirms how you are trying to downplay their significance.

 The reality is that there are several very good reasons why VAS could and should replace, if not all, then the great majority of speed cameras. Let’s assume for the moment that there are indeed three types of sites (1) suitable only for cameras (2) suitable for either cameras or signs and (3) suitable only for signs. I refrain at this point from suggesting what proportions might apply. The moment you accept, as you now have, that signs are even just 10 times as cost effective as cameras, then there can clearly be no argument whatever for continuing the use of existing cameras, let alone installing new ones, at sites type (2) and (3). 

In terms of type (1) sites, where in the view of those involved, rightly or wrongly, the characteristics are such that a speed camera would be much more effective than sign. (I must say at this point that, having driven almost a million miles over almost fifty years, I find it very difficult to envisage any such site, except perhaps at traffic lights) That said, your argument is that it is somehow justified to spend even £25,000 pa or continuing to operate an existing camera (let alone up to £50,000 pa for a new cameras, to cut accidents at that site, rather than spreading that available finance around a far larger number of sites type (2) and (3) where each sign would be likely to be at least as effective as the camera at the one site in question.

I have to tell you that whether or not any type (1) sites exist in the first place, I flatly refuse to believe that there are is even one site where the accident record is so bad that such disparities in costs could be overcome by disparities in accident levels and reduction. After all, what surely matters is how many people are killed and injured, not where or on whose patch. How could it ever be possible to justify saying to large numbers of resident groups clamouring (as we are so often told) for cameras “Sorry, no, the budget won’t run to it – you do not have enough accidents to qualify, all the money has been spent on a camera elsewhere” when for the same money or less all of them could have signs?

I accept of course that at the local level, decision makers are at risk of becoming obsessed with accident numbers at particular sites - but the idea (especially under the new funding arrangements) that they should be encouraged by you, the DfT and the Committee, to blue huge parts of their now fixed budgets on cameras at a necessarily limited number of sites, rather than spreading resources around much more widely, is nothing less than bizarre - and suggests to me more concern (as always) with avoid admitting past errors than for the safety of road users. 

There is however another other factor that mitigates against cameras and in favour of signs – what might be called the geographical factor. All reports and authorities claim that cameras cannot be expected to provide any benefit outside their immediate area – currently amounting to less than 3% of our road network even when empty housings are included. Given that speed over the speed limit accounts even in part for only 5%, 8% and 12% of slight, serious and fatal accidents, according to your own report for 2005 based on police Stats 19 figures, and even allowing for optimum siting of cameras at accident black spots, it is arithmetically impossible for cameras to reduce such accidents even by 1% of the total – even if all speeding were eliminated.

Given average camera costs of £50,000 pa, and even allowing for cost reductions in the pipeline, and especially given the fixed budgets under the new regime, it is  therefore mathematically and economically impossible to expand the camera network ever to cut a statistically significant of accidents or injuries (and even that statement assumes for the sake of argument that the claims made by Camera Partnerships are valid, which they are not). Further, even if the finance were available, the far higher number of fines, convictions and driving bans would lead to poll tax type riots. Signs, in contrast, being so very much cheaper, and meeting almost universal approval, as TRL548 reports, suffer no such limitations and therefore represent the only practical method of making our roads significantly safer.

It is nonsense, Dr. Ladyman, nonsense on stilts, to believe that signs should not replace cameras and if you believe that, you should be removed as a matter or urgency from any position which involved the spending of other people's money or more importantly, road safety.

m) "It is the Department's role to promote and encourage use of the different speed management measures that are available through Traffic Advisory Leaflets and DfT Circulars. Safety cameras and VAS are of course just two of the approaches available to highway authorities and they remain best placed to decide where and when the respective measures provide the appropriate solution to the locally identified road safety problem."

It is fortunate that, under the new funding arrangements  (that give the impression of having being devised by the DfT to off-load speed camera policy and their many problems on to local authorities) when those local authorities, more used than the DfT and the Select Committee to planning the spending of finite budgets, recognise the reality of these choices, they will be much more prepared to see sense and switch to signs than you have been. It is for that reason that, as you may or may not be aware, that I have written to almost every Camera Partnership and Police Force in the country to set out these facts, and will copying this further letter to them - and also more widely via www.safespeed.org.uk/vas.html.
Given the appalling errors for which you carry, but have refused responsibility, and even more because of your abject failure to act when I brought these matters to your attention and your minimal response even now, you have no honourable alternative but to submit your immediate resignation.

Yours faithfully,

Idris Francis

Time Line of Correspondence etc

November 7th 2006  - I send a Freedom of Information request to Mark Magee, head of Driver Safety at the DfT, setting out the same facts and more, and asking a number of Freedom of Information questions.

November 8th 2006  -   I copied to you my letter to the Transport Select Committee pointing out in some detail why the data and methods you had used in comparing cost effectiveness of cameras and signs were severely flawed. Although it would have taken you or your staff only an hour or two to check the facts and realise that I was right, you failed to reply. 

December 4th 2006  -  Mrs. Dunwoody, Chairman of the Committee, replied to me on that: "I am also happy to reiterate that the Committee does not feel that it has been misled by the Government over the relative cost-effectiveness of speed cameras and flashing signs. If we had felt that the Government's figures were misleading, then we would have taken it up with Ministers during the course of our inquiry" implies that Dr. Ladyman either failed to make these elementary checks, and/or advise the Committee that the figures were indeed wrong.

December 5th 2006 onwards - Following receipt of Mrs. Dunwoody's dismissal of my complaints, and a reply from Mark Magee of the DfT I wrote again to Mr. Magee setting out further detailed evidence that the figures were wildly wrong and asking further Freedom of Information questions including the sources of the cost data. I also copied unequivocal evidence from the 4th annual report into Camera Partnerships that the average cost of operating speed cameras is in excess of £50,000 pa. 

17th January 2007 - Despite the evidence I had submitted to him, Mr. Magee of the DfT wrote to tell me that "the Department does not accept that misleading information was contained in the memorandum and does not therefore intend to take any further action of the sort you suggest." He also told me that Appendix A of the Good Practice Guide was now available on the web, though it had not been when I first started to object..

24 January 2007 - I sent Freedom of Information requests to Norfolk and Oxfordshire County Councils about the cost figures contained in Appendix A.

26 January 2007 - Norfolk County Council replied pointing out that the £14,000 cost shown in Appendix A of the DfT guide was for two signs, not one, and on 27 January that the annual operating costs of signs are about £200 pa.

21 February 2007 - Oxfordshire County Council replied, saying that the £7,500 figure shown in Appendix A was for the housing and electrical supply only, and excluded the £32,000 cost of the camera and all operating costs such as police time.

18/19h March 2007 - I wrote again to the Committee, and copied to you, a letter including this irrefutable evidence that the data in Appendix A was wildly wrong. In my covering letter to you I pointed out that the figures were beyond dispute and that it you must act to correct them. Neither you not the Committee have replied directly to me finally to admit that the figures were wrong, or to apologise in any way for the Committee and the DfT's previous emphatic denials that they were wrong.

16th April 2007   Dr. Ladyman wrote a weasel-worded, self-serving and blame-avoiding letter to the Committee, finally admitting that the figures were wrong - albeit only by a factor of 10 rather than fifty or more, but going on to say that this error made no difference.

26th April 2007    The Committee, having met, replied to Dr. Ladyman, accepting his apology for the errors, that he and the DfT submitted the figures "in good faith" and could not have been expected to know that they were wrong - and that changing the figures by a factor of ten made no difference! Despite knowing that the only reason that these errors came to light was that I had pursued these issues for seven months, the only reference made to me either by Dr. Ladyman or the Committee was the Committee's snide and offensive phrase "the pro-speeding lobby" in a paragraph agreeing that these two letters should be put on the Parliamentary web site 

http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200607/cmselect/cmtran/memo_roads/memo.htm
16th March 2007, three weeks later, after a reminder from me, Mr. Magee finally remembers to copy the two letters to me.

Idris Francis  01730829416  07717 222459  irfrancis@onetel.com
